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	APPROVED MINUTES



	Chair
	Judith Judd


	Present
	Professor Joan Busfield, Professor Andrew Canessa, Alexa Coates,  
Dr Nilufer Demirkan-Jones, Professor Anthony Forster, Dr Elizabeth Hall, 
Simon Hall, Professor Nancy Kula, Paul Jackson, Tim Porter, Professor Jules Pretty, Geoffrey Probert,  Hayley Read, Professor Katharine Rockett, Professor Martyna Sliwa (until 1.40pm), Maria Stanford, Dr Adam Wright (until 3.30pm)

	Apologies
	Lynn Bowman-Burns, Jane Hamilton, Mark Lam (Observer), Joe Lister, 
Milan Makwana and Professor Dominic Micklewright

	Secretary 
	Bryn Morris 


	In attendance 
	Zoe Garshong, former President of the Students’ Union; Clare Hornsby, Head of Corporate Governance; and Andrew Keeble, Director of Finance.

Agenda item 9 - Claire Saunders, Head of Health and Safety; Agenda item 10 - Vanessa Cuthill, Director of REO; Susie Morgan, Director of HR; and Professor Christine Raines, Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research)

	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	1 CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS


	
	The President of the Students’ Union was welcomed as a new member of Council. 
	91/18

	
	The Chair thanked Joe Lister, Professor Busfield, Professor Kula and Professor Sliwa for the insightful and thoughtful contributions they had made during their appointments to Council.
	92/18

	
	To improve information security and reduce dependency on paper, electronic ‘Declaration of Interests’ and ‘Related Party Transactions’ forms would be circulated to members of Council by email, at the beginning of August, for completion by 31 August 2018.
	93/18

	2 STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	
	Agenda items 15(f), University Steering Group report to Council, and 18, Membership and Terms of Reference of the Committees of Council 
2018-19, were starred for discussion. 
	94/18

	
	Un-starred items on the agenda were deemed to have been noted and approved by Council, as appropriate.
	95/18

	3 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	
	In relation to agenda item 7, Judith Judd declared a conflict of interest arising from the paper related to the appointment of a new Chair of Council and she withdrew from the meeting and abstained from participating in any discussion or voting related to these issues. 
	96/18

	
	In relation to agenda item 11, Bryn Morris declared a conflict of interest arising from his appointments as both the Registrar and Secretary of the University and as a Director of the Edge Hotel School.  It was agreed that it would be appropriate for him to present the paper noting that, in his capacity as Secretary to Council, he was not eligible to vote on the recommendations. 
	97/18

	4 MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (C/18/26)


	
	Council approved the minutes of the meeting held on 14 May 2018.
	98/18

	5 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	
	None.
	99/18

	6 REPORT ON CHAIR’S ACTION SINCE THE LAST MEETING (C/18/27)



	
	Council noted the report and the decision that had been taken collectively between meetings.
	100/18

	7 APPOINTMENT OF THE CHAIR OF COUNCIL (C/18/28)
	

	
	Judith Judd withdrew from the meeting and Council noted the resignation with immediate effect of David Currie as the Chair of Council.  This created an additional vacancy for an external member of Council for the 2018-19 academic year and an immediate need to appoint a new Chair.     
	101/18

	
	Council considered the recommendation from Nominations Committee to appoint Judith Judd as the Chair of Council.  Judith had been a member of Council since August 2010 and a Pro-Chancellor since August 2012, and during this time had demonstrated the skills, knowledge, and experience required of a Chair of Council and was able to commit fully to this role in 2018-19.      
	102/18

	
	Council considered carefully the optimum approach for appointing the next Chair of Council who would take on the role no later than 1 August 2019.    
	103/18

	
	Council approved:

· The appointment of Judith Judd as the Chair of Council from 12 July 2018 for a period ending no later than 31 July 2019. 

· The approach and timetable for appointing a new Chair of Council by 1 August 2019 in accordance with Ordinance 3, and the transitional arrangements that would follow any appointment. 
	104/18


105/18

	
	Judith Judd returned to the meeting.  Council considered three recommendations to further enhance the University’s governance arrangements.  
	106/18

	
	Council approved: 

· The revised support arrangements that would be put in place to support the Chair of Council in the discharge of their responsibilities. 
· The arrangements for the appraisal of the performance of the Registrar and Secretary from the 2018-19 academic year, to be undertaken by the Vice-Chancellor as line manager, with input being provided by the Chair of Council.

· The proposed amendment to the draft membership and terms of reference for Nominations Committee for the 2018-19 academic year.
	107/18

108/18
109/18

	
	Council expressed their warmest appreciation for the contribution that David had made as both a member of Council and as Chair.  
	110/18

	8 VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/18/29)
	

	
	Council noted the report and congratulated the University of Essex Online for achieving TEF Gold status, the only online degree platform in the UK to do so.  
	111/18

	
	The Vice-Chancellor highlighted that:

· The University’s Green Flag Award had been renewed in recognition of the University’s stewardship of Wivenhoe Park. 
	112/18

	
	· The University had been ranked in the top 40 in the Times Higher Education Europe Teaching Rankings 2018, for teaching quality.  
	113/18

	
	· The work that was being undertaken to improve the University’s position in global rankings.
	114/18

	
	· Reflecting the University’s scale of ambition and commitment to embedding an inclusive culture, that work was accelerating in gaining Athena Swan recognition.  
	115/18

	
	The Registrar and Secretary:

· Provided an update on the outcome of recent tribunals and an appeal, without prejudicing the views of Council members who may be called upon to hear cases in future. 
	116/18

	
	· Highlighted the work that was being undertaken to improve the quality of information presented to Council.
	117/18

	
	· Invited members to consider their individual and collective training needs ahead of their annual meeting with the Chair and Secretary of Council.  
	118/18

	
	Before the Registrar and Secretary provided an update on the outcome of pay negotiations and the Universities Superannuation Scheme (USS), six members of Council (Professor Busfield, Professor Canessa, 
Dr Demirkan-Jones, Professor Forster, Professor Pretty and Professor Rockett) declared a potential conflict of interest arising from their membership of the USS pension scheme, and three Council members (Professor Busfield, Professor Canessa and Professor Rockett) declared a potential conflict of their arising from their membership of University and College Union (UCU).
	119/18

	
	The Registrar and Secretary reported that UCU had rejected the final pay offer of a 2% increase in salaries from 1 August 2018, with higher increases at the lower end of the pay scale, and was expected to ballot its members over the summer for industrial action.  
	120/18

	
	Trustees of the USS pension scheme were moving to implement the cost sharing provisions within the scheme rules while the Joint Expert Panel assessed the scheme’s latest valuation.  The cost sharing arrangement would impose phased increases in both employer and employee pension contributions. The Finance Director set out the initial estimates of the increased costs and the impact they would have on the financial forecasts to academic year 2021-22. The full implications of the cost sharing arrangement would be modelled to determine what action could be taken to ensure that the scheme remained affordable and sustainable for the University and for staff.    
	121/18

	9 REVIEW OF HEALTH AND SAFETY AIMS, OBJECTIVES and PLAN FOR 2015-19 PERFORMANCE INDICATORS FOR AUGUST 2018 – JULY 2019 (C/18/30)

	
	Council noted the good progress that had been made during 2017-18 and received assurances in relation to actions where further progress was required.  The revised aims and actions for 2018-19, which were focused around the themes of practice, culture and governance, were noted.
	122/18

	
	Council requested that further consideration be given to measuring success in relation to the completion of training, and that a clearer distinction be made between safety inspections and the review of risk assessments, and the regularity with which these tasks were performed. 
	123/18

	
	Council noted the current threat level communicated to the University by Essex Police and noted the contribution they had made to the University’s crisis management and response plans. 
	124/18

	
	Council approved the proposed amendments to the Health and Safety Plans and the performance measures for 2018-19. 
	125/18

	10 REF2021 STAFF AND OUTPUTS (C/18/31)

	

	
	Following a recommendation by Senate, Council approved a proposal for the management of REF 2021 outputs per full-time employee, in response to the changes in the guidance announced by Research England (formerly HEFCE).  The recommendations would enable the University to take advantage of the excellent progress that had already been made in preparing for REF 2021; create opportunities to focus on the delivery of 4* papers; and provide additional capacity to develop impact case studies.  
	126/18

	
	Council approved the recommendations in the report.  Council noted that the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research) would continue to work with departments to provide guidance and support and to ensure that the requirements for the REF submission were understood and met, and that regular REF readiness updates would be provided to Council. 
	127/18

	11 ESTABLISHING THE EDGE HOTEL SCHOOL AS A DEPARTMENT OF THE UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX (C/18/32) 



	
	The Registrar and Secretary introduced the paper proposing the integration of the Edge Hotel School as a department of the University from 1 September 2018, and described the VAT and legal arrangements that would apply.  The integration of the School aligned with the long-term academic, business and strategic aims of the University and had been welcomed by the Edge Hotel School and the Edge Foundation.  
	128/18

	
	Council approved:

· The integration of the Edge Hotel School as a department of the University, with the transfer to be effected as soon as possible on the basis set out in the paper.
	129/18

	
	· The appointment of Andrew Boer as the Head of Department of the Edge Hotel School from the date of transfer to 31 July 2021, in accordance with Ordinance 9.
	130/18

	
	· A revision to Ordinance 25 to include the Edge Hotel School as a new department of the University of Essex, located in the Faculty of Humanities.
	131/18

	12 BUDGET 2018-19 



	
	a) FINAL BUDGET 2018-19 AND FORECASTS TO 2021-22 (C/18/33)

	
	Council considered the updates to the budget and financial forecasts which had been approved in May, noting that they had been revised in light of the latest agreed minimum entry targets, student recruitment data and the confirmed grant from the Office for Students.  
	132/18

	
	Council noted:

That the budget remained aligned with the mission of the University and would deliver the agreed cash surplus target.
	133/18

	
	· That the budget and financial forecasts included additional academic and faculty-based professional services posts which had been approved by Resources Committee in order to maintain the agreed student-staff ratio.
	134/18

	
	· The provision made for pay and pensions costs. 
	135/18

	
	Council approved the recommendations in the report. 
	136/18

	
	b) STUDENTS’ UNION BUDGET SUMMARY 2018-19 (C/18/34)
	

	
	Council noted the report and how the Students’ Union was developing its commercial activities to respond to student priorities and to continue to meet student needs.  
	137/18

	
	c) PROPOSALS FOR A DOUBLE PLANNING ROUND IN 2018-19 (C/18/35)

	
	Council approved revised arrangements for the 2018-19 Planning Round.  
	138/18

	13 RISK MANAGEMENT REPORT AND STRATEGIC RISK REGISTER (C/18/36)

	
	Approved.
	139/18

	14 APPOINTMENT OF NEW EXECUTIVE DEANS OF THE FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES AND THE FACULTY OF SCIENCE AND HEALTH (C/18/37)

	
	Approved.
	140/18


	15 REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES 


	
	(a) AUDIT AND RISK MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE (14 JUNE 2018) (C/18/38)


	Approved
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	141/18

	
	
	

	
	(b) HONORARY DEGREES AND HONORARY FELLOWSHIPS COMMITTEE 
(19 MARCH 2018)  (C/18/39)


	Approved
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	142/18

	
	
	

	
	(c) NOMINATIONS COMMITTEE (25 JUNE 2018) (C/18/40)

	

	Approved
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	143/18

	
	
	

	
	(d) RESOURCES COMMITTEE (25 JUNE 2018) (C/18/41)

	

	Approved
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	144/18

	
	
	

	
	(e) SENATE (4 JULY 2018) (C/18/42)
  
	

	Approved
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	145/18

	
	
	

	
	(f) UNIVERSITY STEERING GROUP (C/18/43)

	

	Approved
	Council noted the report.  
	146/18

	
	The Registrar and Secretary described the arrangements that would be implemented from 2018-19 to manage demand for on-campus car parking.  The approach sought to minimise the relatively high administrative costs incurred as a result of payment collection activities, in order to maximise the revenue available for investment in the University’s education provision. 
	147/18

	
	The Students’ Union was working with the Estate Management Section to encourage sustainable travel to and between campuses. 

	148/18

	16 STANDING ORDERS FOR MEETINGS OF COUNCIL (C/18/44)

	
	Approved.
	149/18

	17 ANNUAL REVIEW OF FINANCIAL REGULATIONS (C/18/45)

	
	Approved.
	150/18

	18 MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR THE COMMITTEES OF COUNCIL 2018-19 (C/18/46)

	
	Council noted the appointment of Taran Baragwanath as VP Welfare and Communities. The membership of the Health and Safety Group and the Safeguarding Advisory Group would be updated accordingly. 
	151/18

	
	In reviewing the membership of Remuneration Committee, Council endorsed the recommendations of the review earlier in the year.  Council confirmed the rationale for appointing an independent member of Remuneration Committee, with relevant professional expertise, and agreed that this appointment provided an added and appropriate level of assurance to Council. Council did not support the appointment of a student to Remuneration Committee 
	152/18

	
	Council noted that from academic year 2018-19, enhanced reports from Remuneration Committee would be made to Council, ensuring additional transparency and providing Council with an opportunity to satisfy itself that decisions were being taken in line with the University’s charitable objects.
	153/18

	
	Council considered a recommendation to appoint a member of the Students’ Union Executive Team to Nominations Committee.  It was agreed that this matter should be considered by Nominations Committee in the Autumn Term. 
	154/18

	
	The report was approved, subject to an amendment to the membership of Nominations Committee to confirm that in future, the Registrar and Secretary would attend meetings, but not be a member of the Committee. 
	155/18

	19 DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY FOR SUMMER PERIOD 

	
	Approved.
	156/18

	20 RECRUITMENT AND ADMISSIONS SUMMARY 2018 ENTRY (C/18/47)

	
	Noted.
	157/18

	21 DIARY OF MEETINGS 2018-19 (C/18/48) 

	
	Noted. 
	158/18

	22 DATE OF NEXT MEETING



	
	Council Induction

Wednesday, 3 October 2018, at 9.00am

Council Away Day

Thursday, 15 November 2018, at 9.00am

Council Meeting

Monday, 26 November 2018, at 1.30pm

Council Away Day/Meeting

Monday, 18 February 2019, at 9.00am

Council Induction

Thursday, 11 April 2019, at 9.00am
Council Away Day/Meeting

Monday, 13 May 2019, at 9.00am
Council Away Day/Meeting

Thursday, 11 July 2019, at 9.00am

	159/18


RESERVED BUSINESS
There was no reserved business

Clare Hornsby
Head of Corporate Governance
July 2018
Actions (in addition to recommendations approved)

	Action
	By

	1. An update on the progress being made by Departments to develop Athena Swan submissions should be provided to Council in February. 
	JP

	2. An update on the range of student volunteering activities should be provided to Council in November.
	TC

	3. The findings of a review of the lessons learned from recent tribunal activity should be provided at the November meeting of Council.
	OBM

	4. An update on REF2021 should be provided to Council in AY 2018-19. 
	CR



